MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 25th November 2019 at 
Great Paxton School, Mount Pleasant, Great Paxton.

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman), Mrs J Peters, S Peters and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor Mrs J Wisson, District Councillor R J West and five Members of the public.

           1.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G Addison, Mrs J Addison, P Goodyer and Mrs H Sims.

  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
 2.    COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLOR
            County Councillor Julie Wisson

            County Councillor Julie Wisson was pleased to report that she had been appointed to the St Neots Master Plan Steering Group.   She added that the Combined Authority was the strategic partner and key funder for the St Neots Masterplan. It had committed £4.1 million to the project which was a partnership between the Combined Authority, the town, district and county councils, the business community and other key organisations in St Neots.    Although principally focussed on transport for St Neots, the District Council had also applied and been awarded funding for use towards regeneration of the town centre.   A proportion of this grant - £150,000, would be used to fund a feasibility study to look at options to regenerate the High Street and ideas so far included re building/re styling of the Priory Centre and improvements to social media.   Councillor Wisson was encouraged that future cycle routes projects had also arisen during discussions and she was hopeful that these, including the Great Paxton to St Neots link, would be included as part of future work.  
                     District Councillor R J West
                     Councillor West updated the meeting on the outcome of HDCs Development Management Committee held on 18th November and their decision to refuse the application for two new dwellings at Lingdale, Paxton Hill.   He was, however, pleased to note that the application for the War Memorial had been approved on 7th November.  Although disappointed with the attendance at the Dementia Friendly Community meeting on 12th November, he was hopeful that some of the ideas discussed might be carried forward in the parish.  Lastly, Councillor West reported that Councillor Graham Bull had stepped down as Leader of the District Council due to family commitments. The Conservative Group would meet later that week to appoint his successor.
Observations from the Public
Following a question from a resident, the meeting discussed the process and criteria around the Community Infrastructure Levy and community benefit and the potential for either to arise in Great Paxton.
          3.       MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 28th October 2019 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
          4.  PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE ON CURRENT APPLICATIONS & TO CONSIDER NEW   APPLICATIONS
i Application No: 19/101608/FUL - Building of War Memorial on a grass verge, land adjacent Low Farm, High Street: It was reported that this application had been approved on 7th November.  
       ii  Application No:19/00759/OUT - Land north of Lingdale, Paxton Hill, erection of two dwellings with garages, new access and associated works:  It was noted that this application had been refused on 22nd November. 
      iii    Application No: 19/02031/HHFUL - 2 storey extension, 34 Rectory Close: Application still in progress.
      iv   Application No: 19/02111 - Works to Tree T3 Cedar, dead wooding and pruning of lower branches overhanging neighbours’ fence, 22 London Lane: Application still in progress.
             Having considered details and plans for two new applications at 74 High Street and 2 Trinity Close (copies of which had been circulated in advance to Councillors), it was 
             RESOLVED
                  that the District Council be advised that the Parish Council had no objection to Application Nos 19/00959/FUL and 19/02189/HHFUL.

         5.         HIGHWAY MATTERS
a. Proposed Mirror, Dovecote Lane

             Councillors were advised of the outcome of a meeting with the County Council and a representative of residents from Dovecote Lane regarding a suggestion to install a mirror opposite the end of the lane which would assist exiting vehicles and improve visibility of approaching traffic on the B1043/High Street.   Having been reminded that the County Council were not in favour of the installation of mirrors for this purpose, it was reported that, in the opinion of the Highways Officer the sightline up Paxton Hill could be improved by cutting back shrubs on the highway verge and that this would be dealt with by the County Council.  Potentially, the creation of a buffer zone from the end of the 50mph section to the start of the 30mph zone on the High Street and the installation of a ‘flashing’ mileage sign might also be considered for future LHI funding applications.    The Clerk also undertook to contact the landowner to request further cut back of shrubs on their boundary with highway verge.  
b. Proposed Planter, Church Green (for Holy Trinity Minster 2020 Celebrations)
    As the Highways Authority was unwilling to offer advice on the suitability of and location for the proposed planter for the 2020 celebrations without authority from the Parish Council, Councillors 

    RESOLVED
         that the suggestion to locate a planter temporarily on Church Green to commemorate the 2020 Holy Trinity Minster Celebrations be supported in principle subject to the receipt, in advance, of diagrams to illustrate size and design to send onto County Highways and on the understanding that the structure was self-supporting and able to stand independently.       
c. Visit of Dragon Patch Machine: Wednesday 27th November 2019

    The meeting noted that the Dragon Patch Machine would be working on London Lane only from 11.30am – 2pm on 27th November and that the Operator would be able to answer questions from interested spectators between 12 noon and 1pm.  
         6.        STREET LIGHTING ENERGY  
             Further to Minute No 6 of the meeting held on 28th October, the Clerk explained that she had  spoken to the County Council regarding the lack of a response from ESPO (Total Gas & Power) and had been advised that they were unable to influence a commercial organisation nor divulge the reason why there might be a delay in their replies.  In the meantime, The Parish Council had been advised to contact Haven Power and OPUS Energy which the Clerk had done.  Replies from these companies were awaited.   Assuming both energy suppliers were able to quote, the Parish Council would be able to make a final decision at its next meeting.
         7.   NEW POLICY: Operation London Bridge

                Councillors considered a report by the Clerk (a copy of which had been circulated in advance) that suggested a series of actions that the Parish Council might take in the event of Operation London Bridge or the passing of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth the Second.  

                After discussion and having agreed that it might be desirable to liaise with the Primary School and Holy Trinity Minster on arrangements and particularly regarding the location and availability of a book of condolence and the flying of a flag, it was

                RESOLVED

                     that the proposed policy be approved as follows –

· Any prearranged Council events to be cancelled and rescheduled with Remembrance Services to continue as normal;

· Any Councillor representing the Council to wear a black armband and (for gentlemen) a black tie during the period of mourning;
· A suitably worded statement to be published on the Parish Council’s website from the Chairman of the Council;
· Church Green to be designated as a safe area for the laying of flowers. All flowers should be removed on the morning after the State Funeral and composted; 

· To be aware of any implications that the State Funeral (Public Holiday) might have for the Council; and
· To plant a commemorative tree.
           8.   DEMENTIA FRIENDLY COMMUNITY EVENT: FEEDBACK & FUTURE ACTION?
                  In the absence of Councillor Paul Goodyer, this item was deferred to the January meeting.
          9.     REPORT: CAMBRIDGESHIRE LOCAL COUNCILS CONFERENCE 2019
                  Councillor Mrs Peters attended the Cambridgeshire Local Councils Conference 2019 on 8th November on behalf of the Parish Council.   Having reported positively on the Conference, workshops and speakers, the Clerk undertook to obtain copies of the presentations used at the event from Cambs ACRE and to circulate these to Councillors and to publish a link to them on the website.  
        10.     UPDATES

a. Cycle Path: In the absence of Councillor Hannah Sims, there was no further update.  
b. Mobile Post Office: The Post Office had reiterated that the Parish Council would be advised once the service was ready to start.   

c. Speed Watch Update: The Speed Watch Team continued to operate in the Parish and had been asked to conduct an exercise in the vicinity of the Primary School. 
d. Community Shop:  On behalf of the Community Shop Committee, Councillor Widdowson reported that the Shop had now been opened for two years and that the latest AGM for Members had taken place on 18th November.   Sales had continued to increase such that the Shop was now achieving £300 per day.  Literature was about to be distributed in connection with Christmas offers and there was to be a late-night shopping/Xmas Fayre event on 2nd December offering mulled wine and nibbles. The Shop continued to be mindful of the potential impact on trade of the opening of the new Budgens Store in The Offords.  
e. New Dog Waste Bin: The Clerk reported that the broken lid on the Dog Waste Bin at the Recreation Ground had been fixed by persons unknown.  This was good news given the cost of a replacement at £90 plus for an ordinary bin and £256 for a pedal operated one.  The meeting suggested that the Parish Council should post their appreciation on the website.
f. Saxon Green: Routine Inspection: It was noted that Sovereign Play would be visiting the Play Area this week to address the squeaky swing.  Nothing else to report.                  
g. Highways, Footpaths, Trees Etc: Nothing to report.

         11.         COUNCIL PRECEPT & BUDGET 2020/21

                  Following discussion at the last meeting and in accordance with the guidance given by the   Parish Council in terms of the desired level of precept for 2020/21,  Councillors referred to an updated estimated budget for the next financial year (a copy of which was circulated in advance to Councillors.)   Mindful that the Parish Council was likely to receive a VAT Return of similar proportions to that recently transferred to the Business Account (Saxon Green) and that provision had been made to fund the Council’s proportion of the LHI scheme should it be approved by the County Council, it was
                        RESOLVED
        that the proposed budget be approved and a Council Tax precept of £20,000 be set for   2020/21.

         12.         FINANCE MATTERS       
Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 31st October and the card payment since the last meeting and having been reminded of the benefits of SLCC membership, it was

                        RESOLVED
a. that the following payments be approved –
29th October: Easiprint (420 A5 Booklets) Card Payment             £100

25th November: Great Paxton Primary School – Hall Hire            £48

for meetings July-Nov 2019

EACH: Donation of £50 (previously approved 28.10.19)                £50

Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses                                      £9.00

(Mileage x 20 miles @ 0.45 pence = £9.00)        

Parish Clerk – Salary from 25th October - 21st November 2019   £283.40

(4 weeks)   

Parish Clerk – Quarterly Working at Home Allowance                    £97                  

HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                 £68.60 

b. that the annual subscription of the Society of Local Council Clerks be renewed for the year commencing 1st January 2020. 

         13.        DATE OF NEXT MEETING(S) 
                        RESOLVED 

                             that meetings of the Parish Council should take place on the following dates in 2020 –
· 20th January

· 16th March; and 

· 18th May.

                              All at 8pm other than the Annual Parish Meeting which shall start at 7.30pm.

                                                                                             Chairman

